
Safer Plymouth Partnership Board Thursday 24 September 2015

SAFER PLYMOUTH 
PARTNERSHIP
Draft Minutes from Meeting held on Thursday 24 September 
2015

Present: Chief Superintendent Andy Boulting, Devon and Cornwall Police (Chair)
Councillor Philippa Davey, Cabinet Member for Safer and Stronger 
Communities (PCC)
Sarah Hopkins, Community Safety and Partnerships Manager (PCC)
Katey Johns, Democratic Support Officer (PCC)
Georgia Webb, National Probation Service
Nick Jones, Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Services
Danny Slay, Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Services
Heather Welch, Victim Services Manager, Plymouth
Judith Harwood, Assistant Director for Learning and Communities (PCC)

Apologies: Susan Moores, Octopus Project (ZEBRA)
Ian Ansell, Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner
Nicola Jones, New Devon CCG, NHS
Charlotte Coker, Dorset, Devon and Cornwall Community Rehabilitation 
Company
Pete Aley, Head of Neighbourhood and Community Services
Mel Joyner, University of Plymouth

The meeting started at 10.10 am and finished at 1.10 pm

Note: At a future meeting, the partnership will consider the accuracy of these draft minutes so 
they may be subject to change.  Please check the minutes of that meeting to confirm whether 
these minutes have been amended.

29 Welcome / Introductions

The Chair welcomed everyone present and asked for introductions round the table.

It was suggested and agreed that, in light of the number of apologies submitted, the 
agenda is reorganised as follows –

 Item 3 : Sexual Predators – deferred

 Item 6 : Strategic Assessment 2015/16 – move item forward to immediately 
after consideration of the minutes

 Item 7 : In Plain Sight - information only paper to be read in own time

 New Item – CSE and link to Safeguarding Board – to be added for 
consideration after Item 8 : Quality Hotel

30 Minutes of Previous Meeting

Agreed the notes of the meeting held on Thursday 23 July 2015.
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31 Safer Plymouth Strategic Assessment 2015/16 – Strategic Priorities

The Board considered the strategic assessment which aimed to provide an accurate 
and realistic evaluation of the significant crime, disorder and substance misuse issues 
that may impact the partnership over the next 12 months as well as taking account 
of the areas which had impacted on the partnership over the last 12 months.  Its key 
role was to inform the Safer Plymouth Partnership of the key areas of community 
safety that it should be focussing on for the coming year.

The emerging areas of focus were highlighted as –

 Child sexual exploitation

 Modern slavery

 Impact of mental health on community safety issues

 Cyber crime

The paper set out a number of recommendations which were discussed by the 
Board and agreed as follows –

(1) Safer Plymouth to adopt the emerging areas of focus as areas of 
partnership work;

(2) Safer Plymouth to commission work to assess and identify the most 
appropriate and effective development and delivery mechanism/forum 
for all the agreed areas of focus and receives recommendations back at 
the next meeting;

(3) that the established areas of focus should continue to be adopted by the 
Board as areas of priority and co-ordinated partnership work with the 
proviso that they could be subject to change should circumstances 
change and there is a need to review the Partnership’s areas of 
focus/priority;

(4) to sign off in principle the strategic assessment, specifically agreeing the 
areas of focus and the supporting narrative content.  In addition, Safer 
Plymouth agrees to provide appropriate feedback to the author 
regarding the recommendations for each area of focus (emerging and 
established) and on any changes or additional content.

(This item was brought forward and taken immediately after the minutes).

32 Sexual Predators

Item Deferred (minute 29 above refers)

33 Quality Hotel

The Board received an update on the latest situation with regard to the Quality 
Hotel site following the most recent fire.  Members were advised that –

 since the hotel closed and security moved off site there had been numerous 
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incidents of vandalism, arson and anti-social behaviour;

 there was asbestos in the building and whilst this was of no risk to anyone 
living nearby it was a danger to anyone entering the building (urban 
explorers / rough sleepers);

 in order to try and address concerns raised by residents and concerned 
citizens, a public meeting was held involving a number of partner agencies 
such as public health, planning, police and fire;

 under S215 of the Town and Country Planning Act the owner had been 
served with an enforcement notice to board up the hotel and tidy the site.  
Whilst this had been done, the site was still being accessed putting 
trespassers and the property at risk;

 consideration was being given to Public Space Protection Orders and 
Defaulter’s Work but both of those had cost implications;

 whilst everything legislatively possible was being done to ensure the current 
owners were maintaining their responsibility for the site, the Council was 
conscious of the fact that it did not want to upset the owner nor deter any 
potential buyers from working with the authority.

The following issues were highlighted during the discussion –

(a) the building was in a prominent location on The Hoe and did not 
present a very good public image of the City to tourists or those arriving 
at Millbay on the ferry;

(b) the Fire Service was in the process of compiling an ‘empty buildings’ 
register which would inform them if the premises were used by rough 
sleepers, for drug taking or anti-social behaviour; 

With regard to (b) above, it was suggested that the ‘empty buildings’ register would 
be a useful document for agencies to share, particularly the Community Safety 
Partnership with regards anti-social behaviour.

Members were asked to give consideration to how the Board (or individual 
partners) could help address the Quality Hotel site or other similar sites in the City 
and contact either the Chair or Sarah with any suggestions.

34 Domestic Abuse

The Chair tabled a position paper on Domestic Abuse and the role of the Plymouth 
Domestic Abuse Partnership.  The aim of the Plymouth Domestic Abuse 
Partnership was to improve the range and quality of services for people affected by 
domestic abuse.  The report set out the Partnership’s current service delivery and 
performance position against targets.  

Concerns were raised in regard to –

 only one performance target had been set;

 the low number of convictions;

 the lack of a perpetrator programme;
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 the number of incidents witnessed by children and subsequent costs 
incurred from bringing those children into care;

 correlation between DA incidents and alcohol/substance misuse.

It was suggested that there were opportunities for some quick wins within 
Domestic Abuse and that it should therefore be looked at as a ‘wicked issue’.

Agreed that a sub-group comprising the Chair, Judith Harwood and Heather Welch 
is formed to look at Domestic Abuse, to include –

 visits with members of the Plymouth Domestic Abuse Partnership / attend a 
meeting;

 talk to key individuals working in that field;

 look at relevant documents / data / funding;

 visiting a DA refuge;

 offender perspective.

35 “In Plain Sight – Training and Outreach Practitioner”

The briefing paper was noted (minute 29 above refers).

AOB

36 CSE and Link to Safeguarding Children’s Board

Further to previous discussions on this item and Minute 27, Judith Harwood 
proposed that, as she sat on both the Safer Plymouth Partnership Board and the 
Safeguarding Children’s Board, she act as a link between the two.  Working with 
Charlie Pitman, who had been appointed Chair of the SCB sub-group looking at 
CSE, with whom links were already well established, the two could review the 
strategy and liaise on how and where the Partnership could add value.  

The Board agreed –

(1) Judith Harwood would represent the Safer Plymouth Partnership Board 
and act as its link to the Safeguarding Children’s Board.

(2) to look at the CSE action plan at its next meeting in January 2016.

37 Locality Issue

Item deferred to next meeting.

38 Dates of Future Meetings

 Thursday 21 January 2016

 Thursday 14 April 2016

All meetings commence at 10 am.


